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MEMORANDUM 

 

DATE:  January 14, 2011 

 

TO:   Montgomery County Planning Board 

 

VIA:   Rose Krasnow, Chief 

   Development Review Division 

 

FROM:  Catherine Conlon, Subdivision Supervisor (301-495-4542)  

   Development Review Division 

    

REVIEW TYPE: Preliminary Plan of Subdivision – Extension Request 

 

APPLYING FOR: Reinstatement and extension of the expired adequate public facilities 

approval to permit construction of the remaining 105,000 square feet of 

office use 

 

PROJECT NAME: Decoverly Hall 

CASE #: 119852450 

REVIEW BASIS: Chapter 50, Montgomery County Subdivision Regulations 

 

ZONE: O-M 

LOCATION: Located in the northeast quadrant of the intersection of Key West Avenue 

and Diamondback Drive 

MASTER PLAN: Great Seneca Science Corridor 

 

APPLICANT: CR Decoverly 9501, LLLP 

ATTORNEY: Linowes and Blocher, LLP 

 

FILING DATE: November 16, 2010  
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BACKGROUND  

 

The Decoverly Hall Preliminary Plan (119852450) was originally approved by the 

Planning Board at a public hearing on October 2, 1986 for 832,100 square feet of office space on 

approximately 44.2 acres of land in the O-M zone.  The Opinion for that approval was mailed 

December 10, 1986. (Attachment A)  The finding of adequate public facilities (APF) was set to 

expire July 25, 2001.    

 

A previous owner of the property did allow the plan to expire on July 25, 2001, but 

subsequent that, an extension request pursuant to Section 50-20(c) and a waiver request pursuant 

to Section 50-38 of the Subdivision Regulations were filed by a new owner on March 8, 2002.  

The request sought to reinstate the plan and extend the APF review for 6 years to permit the final 

105,000 square feet of office use to be constructed.  The Planning Board approved the request on 

March 21, 2002, and a letter memorializing that action was sent on April 25, 2002.  The 

extension established a new APF expiration date of July 25, 2007.   

 

On February 20, 2007, another request for extension was requested for an additional nine 

months.  That request was based on the fact that, while the letter memorializing the Board’s 

action to reinstate and extend the APF approval was mailed on April 25, 2002, the new 6-year 

APF validity period ran from the previous expiration date of July 25, 2001.  The Board denied 

the request for this additional extension based on the fact that Section 50-20(c)(8) of the 

Subdivision Regulations does not provide for an extension of APF beyond 6 years and is silent 

on any allowances for plans that have been allowed to expire.   They also agreed with staff’s 

opinion that the first APF extension period was correctly applied to the plan and that there were 

no provisions to extend the plan beyond an 18-year lifespan. 

 

Although the 2007 extension request was not granted, a building permit was issued by the 

Department of Permitting Services (DPS) for construction of the remaining 105,000 square feet 

of office prior to the July 25, 2007 expiration date.  The applicant, however, was unable to move 

forward with the proposed construction while the building permits were in effect, and the 

building permits expired on September 9, 2009.  Since the original APF review was only valid 

until July 25, 2007, issuance of any new building permit for the remaining square footage is now 

required to have a new APF approval. 

 

DISCUSSION OF THE CURRENT EXTENSION REQUEST  

 

On November 5, 2010, a representative of the applicant filed a letter (“Applicant’s 

Letter” or “Letter”)(Attachment B) requesting a waiver of Section 50-20(c)(7)(D) of the 

Subdivision Regulations pursuant to Section 50-38 to permit the reinstatement and extension of 

the now expired APF approval.  Section 50-20(c)(7)(D) states that the applicant must file an 

application for an extension with the Board before the applicable validity period has expired. 

However, the Board may waive any provision of the Subdivision Regulations. 
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If the requested waiver is granted, the applicant seeks to extend the APF validity period 

for another six years pursuant to Section 50-20(c)(5)(A-C) of the Subdivision Regulations.  This 

section states that:  

 

 “The Planning Board may extend a determination of adequate public facilities for a 

preliminary plan of subdivision for nonresidential development beyond the otherwise application 

validity period if: 

 

(A) at least 40% of the approved development has been built, is under construction, or 

building permits have been issued, such that he cumulative amount of development 

will meet or exceed 40% ; 

(B) all of the infrastructure required by the conditions of the original preliminary plan 

approval has been constructed, or payments for its construction have been made, and 

(C) the development is an “active” project, meaning that occupancy permits have been 

issued or a final building permit inspection has been passed for at least 10 percent of 

the project within 4 years before an extension request is filed, or occupancy permits 

have been issued for at least 5 percent of the project within the 4 years before an 

extension request is filed if 60 percent of the project has been built or is under 

construction.  If occupancy permits are not typically issued for the type of 

development for which an extension is requested, a part of the development can be 

treated as complete when its final inspection has been approved.  The Board may 

treat a building as complete even if occupancy permits have been issued for only part 

of a building.”   

  
The Applicant’s Letter contends that the project meets the three criteria outlined in this 

section and, therefore, qualifies for the extension.  It also points out that in addition to meeting 

the technical requirements for an extension, the request, if granted, would further the planning 

and economic goals of the County and the recently adopted Great Seneca Corridor Master Plan 

that call for the concentration of large employment centers in areas well served by transportation 

infrastructure and the promotion of the development of high-end office space to retain existing 

employers by meeting their expansion needs in place.  The applicant points out that the purpose 

of constructing the remaining office building is to house an expansion of the Financial Industry 

Regulatory Authority, Inc. (“FINRA”), which currently owns two office buildings in Decoverly 

Hall on lots adjacent to the property. 

 

APPLICANT’S WAIVER JUSTIFICATION 

 

Pursuant to Section 50-38 of the Subdivision Regulations, the Planning Board may grant 

a waiver after determining that: 

 

“…practical difficulties or unusual circumstances exist that prevent full compliance with 

the requirements from being achieved, and the waiver is: 1) the minimum necessary to 

provide relief from the requirements; 2) not inconsistent with the purposes and objectives 

of the General Plan; and 3) not adverse to the public interest.”  
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In support of the request to waive the requirement that an application for an extension 

must be filed before the applicable validity period has expired, the Letter states that both 

practical difficulties and unusual circumstances prevented the applicant from filing the extension.  

Specifically, the Letter cites as unusual circumstances that the second previously requested 

extension for 9 months was denied in 2007, and that even though the applicant received a 

building permit before the scheduled expiration date, it was unable to secure a tenant/purchaser 

for the building and begin construction before the building permit expired in September of 2009 

because of the severe economic downturn that took place at that time.  The practical difficulty 

cited is that, without the waiver, FINRA cannot purchase the property or expand there, and 

absent that, no development on the property will proceed for the foreseeable future.  

 

The Letter also argues that the Board can make the three findings necessary to support 

the waiver request.  It states that the 6-year extension is the minimum necessary because, after 

purchase of the site, FINRA will need this time to complete its lease obligations, hire new 

employees and expand its services as prerequisites to constructing the building.  It argues that the 

waiver is consistent with the Master Plan because it will meet the Master Plan’s recommendation 

to retain office use within walking distance of planned public transit and the recognized need to 

allow opportunities for near-term projects to move forward without long-term staging 

requirements.  The letter argues further that the waiver is justified because the traffic that will be 

generated by the proposed building is already reflected in the development pipeline and was 

counted in the forecasted projections for other projects that have been approved after this plan.  

Finally, the Letter argues that the waiver is in the public interest because the prior developers of 

Decoverly Hall paid for and built the required off-site infrastructure to support the full build-out 

of the office park, and in addition to that, FINRA will have to pay a Transportation Impact Tax 

under today’s regulations.  It also notes that FINRA is a key County employer that will bring 

new employees to the County and expand the County’s tax base as well as enable the County, 

State and FINRA to build on the significant investment already made at Decoverly Hall and reap 

greater returns than originally planned without the need for any further public funds. 

 

STAFF ANALYSIS 

  

The applicant believes the APF approval for this application should be extended pursuant 

to section 50-20(c)(5) because a waiver of the requirement to request an extension prior to plan 

expiration is justified, but paragraph (8) of 50-20(c) also applies in this case.  This paragraph 

states that: 

 

“The length of any extension of the validity period, or all extensions taken together if 

more than one extension is allowed, under paragraph (5) must be based on the approved 

new development schedule under paragraph 7(A)
1
, but must not exceed 2 ½ years for any 

development less than 150,000 square feet, or 6 years for any development with 150,000 

square feet or greater.  The extension expires if the development is not proceeding in 

                                                 
1
 This paragraph requires the applicant to submit a new development schedule or phasing plan for completion of the 

project to the Board for approval. The applicant did not submit any specific development schedule or phasing plan to 

support the six years desired in this request, but does state that the requested 105,000 square feet would be 

constructed in one building. 
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accordance with the phasing plan unless the Board has approved a revision to the 

schedule or phasing plan.” 

 

 The Board has already acted in 2002 to grant the maximum 6-year extension permitted 

under paragraph (8), and a 50-38 waiver would also be needed to approve any extension beyond 

that
2
.  In staff’s opinion, the two requested waivers should not be granted and this application 

should not be reinstated and extended because it does not meet the requirements of the 

Subdivision Regulations.  In total, this project has had 18 years of plan validity, not counting  the 

more than 2 years that the last building permit remained valid, to construct the approved 832,100 

square feet of office use.  The provisions of the Subdivision Regulations do not permit any 

further extension to be granted unless the applicant commits to reduce the amount of unbuilt 

development by at least 10 percent.  This provision is included in paragraph (9) of section 50-

20(c) which applies to a development project where no more than 30% of the entire approved 

development remains to be built and the amount of extension time granted does not exceed the 

limits established in paragraph (8).  However, application of this provision would also require the 

Board to grant the waiver to reinstate the plan.   

 

To permit the requested extension, the Board must grant two waivers.  The first is a 

waiver of the requirement that a request for extension be made prior to the expiration of the plan.  

Historically, the Board has not supported reinstatement of plans that have been expired for 

extended periods of time.  This is because such an action could serve to take away capacity from 

newer active projects; which is detrimental in areas, such as this one, where overall capacity is 

limited or restricted.  The second waiver that must be granted is to permit the maximum 

extension time limit to be exceeded.  Historically, the Board has not supported such requests in 

other cases, but rather, left it to the County Council to decide if modifications to County laws or 

policies were necessary.  In staff’s opinion, that should be the avenue explored to permit the 

subject request. 

 

Finally, in staff’s opinion, the applicant’s justification for the requested waivers is 

inadequate.  The downturn in the economy that began at the end of this projects’ 18-year validity 

period should not constitute grounds for granting a waiver to extend the time now, after more 

than 4 more years have elapsed since the plan’s expiration date.  Likewise, the decision to grant 

the waiver and extension should not be based on the desirability of a particular project or 

applicant.   

  

CONCLUSION 

 

In these difficult economic times, the prospect of facilitating the expansion of an existing 

corporate entity is certainly appealing.  However, staff was unable to recommend the requested 

waivers given the specific requirements of the subdivision regulations, which seemed to take into 

account that situations such as this might arise, the amount of time that has passed since the 

initial APF was approved, the limited available capacity in this area, and the fact that the Board 

had earlier denied a nine month extension because it exceeded the 18 year period set forth in the 

                                                 
2
 In footnote 4 on page 7 of the Letter, the applicant’s representative requests that, to the extent this time limit 

applies, the Board grant a waiver of such limits for the reasons already given in support of waiving paragraph (7) of 

section 50-20(c). 
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regulations.  However, Staff recognizes that the request is predicated on the need to 

accommodate the expansion of an existing tenant on the site and that the Board may find this 

reason to be compelling. 

 

 

ATTACHMENTS 

 

Attachment A – Opinion from the12/10/86 Approval 

Attachment B – Applicant’s 11/5/10 Justification Letter 
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